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Delegates Report (Holly Stump)

March 7th & 8th , 2011  -   Newark, NJ

The 11 standing committees meet on the first day of the meeting. They run a morning session and an afternoon session. I went to the Parent Club Committee Meeting from 9-11:30 and the Canine Health Committee from 1:00-3:30. At 3:40 the first caucus was run and was dedicated to Q & A for the AKC board candidates. Questions were by prior submission and from the floor. Following this there was a meeting of those concerned with the crop and dock issue. On Tues AM @ 7:30 the second caucus took place, it was the standard legislative caucus. At 8:30 AM the forum took place. The topic this quarter was “ Finance 101 “ by Jim Stevens – AKC CFO. 10:15 AM the regular formal delegate meeting was called to order.

Mon 9:00 AM Parent Club Committee Meeting (Chair : Pat Laurens):

Parent Club Delegate L -  There are 144 members with 480 posts to date. This list, though used   infrequently, contains important announcements and the committee meeting minutes. 

  Parent Club Conference L -  This list is a wonderful tool for parent clubs. The posts are educational and share many helpful ideas. There are currently 718 members with 11,978 posts.  

Dock and Crop - Peter Piusz announced that Dock and Crop would meet five minutes after the Caucus. He spoke briefly about the re- file of the NY bill, now AO2591.

Juniors Program – All major superintendents dropped fee for change of dog for Jrs, so delegate body no longer needs to look to bylaw change to mandate this. The correspondence from the parent club committee most certainly played a role in this change. Need to continue to look at how to encourage more Juniors to participate in AKC events. Looking for Parent Clubs to really reach out to Juniors at national Specialties with get togethers, education and workshops. Every parent Club should have a Jrs Activity Chairperson. They should help to fund those that qualify for Crufts, Westminster and Eukanuba. Clubs should be working to build mentoring programs with both professionals and older Juiniors. Request was made for clubs to submit a summary of their Juniors Program to Karen Spay. 

Wikipedia- Karen and Connie worked on an update at the request of Alan Kalter ( AKC Board liaison ) to combine with the suggestions of Health Committee and then to be submitted to Jim Crowley. Jim had marketing staff work on replacing the entry with that of the entry compiled by AKC. Lisa Peterson and Lisa Gonzalez ( new VP marketing hire ). Lisa did her best to foot note the entry compiled from Parent and Health Committees and submitted the new language Feb 24th. By end of day it had been reverted to original language. Lisa changed it again on the 25th to find it once again reverted. Must be careful to have sufficient footnotes and not be locked out as editor because of biased entry. Sophia suggested adding our langue to the entry instead of replacing existing entry. It was also suggested that Parent Club Committee creates a tutorial on how to update Wickapedia entries for parent clubs to use.

Referral Program- Only 13% of clubs make use of the information they receive on new title holders in your breed. For June meeting each club is being requested to report whom receives this information and what is done with it. Question was asked if it is a privacy issue why clubs are not given contact information on all new puppy owners in your breed. Mixed resonce on this. Some felt it had been a privacy issue, while others stated it was not, as evident by the fact that this “customer” list is sold frequently. Third opinion was that this practice was decided against because they felt puppy buyers should not be flooded with solicitations. Opted in clubs local to new owners have their information provided to buyers 6 months after they register a puppy. Reminder was made that Parent Club flyers should be submitted for inclusion with all registration transactions for your breed, and that it is clubs responsibility to keep this document up to date. Motion was made to include local specialty Clubs for the opt in program. Motion carried and it will be brought to coordinating committee, as it requires staff time and / or monies, before being brought to the Board. 

# Delegate meetings- Parent Club Committee reaffirmed their position of wanting to remain with 4 Delegates meetings per year with a passing motion to again notify the Coordinating Committee of this position.

Breeder of Merit Program- (Larry Sorenson) made a motion (that passed) that breeders who are both BOM and Parent Club members go to top of BOM classified / on line litter listings on AKC web site. It was also suggested that each Parent Club have a person they designate the responsibility of monitoring classified listings. There are 3500 BOM designees at this point. Eddie Dziuk (COO for OFA and CHIC manager) brought up the point that BOM program has huge potential for raising the bar with a strong health component. He felt as rolled out it did not have teeth and he also noted health component currently is very vague. John Lyons (AKC COO) reiterated that program is in infancy and that although it will not change this year, it is subject to change in the future with additional levels of membership most likely based in part on health criteria. He reminded us all that this program was not to make distinctions between breeders in the fancy, but all of the fancy from those breeders who are “back yard or commercial”.

Parent Club of excellence- Larry also suggested as a way for Parent Clubs to motivate for both activity and members a Parent Club of Excellence program. To be designated annually to top (25% possibly) of clubs. They would get banner, a special logo. Would be done on point system for meeting criteria and points / scores would be normalized for club size. Committee agreed to put concept in motion. A subcommittee was created of Larry, John, Connie and Karen to bring this forward. 

Code of Ethics- John Lyons (AKC –COO) noted that Code of Ethics are very divisive to clubs in terms of trying to generate them, and even when created most clubs can not and will not enforce them.

Parent Club Membership- It was brought up that some clubs have longevity in breed requirements for parent Club membership. Some clubs as much as 7 years. AKC position is that they do not dictate membership requirements other than when it conflicts with state law. They will approve By-Laws with restrictions for longevity. AKC does require all requirements for membership be in club by-laws (not working rules etc ). 

New club Approval Moratorium- John Neilson stated that this pause was needed to give the Board the needed time to evaluate what is going on and come up with policy that best serves clubs and exhibitors. Ann Wallin ( All Breed Committee Chair ) and Robin Stansell (AKC Event Operations) both acknowledged that local specialty breed clubs  were nothing but positive and that their existence provided great value without any negative impact.

Apple App (for iphone, ipad, itouch) – Designed by 3rd party licensed by AKC. Intent was to be breed education resource for general public. Turns out judges are using it for breed standards and it has been directly marketed to them. Each breed may have up to 3 photos. If parent club does not like photos, they may submit alternatives. Copyright must be turned over to AKC however on submissions. E-mail dxs@akc.org on official club letterhead signed by club president. 

Parent Club Role in Delivering AKC Message – Steve Gladstone (delegate for Greater Naples Dog Club) wanted to emphasizes that Parent Clubs had a responsibility to play a significant part in promoting AKC and their programs. Need to be much more aggressive with the message that AKC breeders are the gold standard and that AKC programs are second to none. Parent clubs need to be sure web sites and other PR materials reflect this message clearly. 
Mon 1:00 PM Health Committee Meeting: (Chair : Sue Hamil)

Filling Vacated Committee Seat- Health Committee is filling Connie Vanacore’s seat as she has given up her Delegates position after many many years of dedication to the Delegate body for the Irish setter Club of America. Dr Gregory will fill the seat until the next election

Vet Outreach – Bayor and Royal Canin have specifically stated that they do not want to consider sponsorship proposals with veterinary outreach components. They apparently felt it has not been a valuable program for them to be a part of.  Stated vet students were not responsive. With this said the book program will not take place this year unless new sponsor can be found. There are now 3914 vets in the vet network program now, which is up 4%. AKC has approved the vet school ambassador program on a pilot scale. This will include 14 schools at a cost of $36,500. Exact program details not yet finalized. Each school will have an AKC ambassador that will be responsible for promoting the AKC and it’s core values. Hoping to find a way to have a faculty component that will remain from year to year as the  student liaison position turns over. Going forward the AKC may look to local clubs to help with the funding to bring the program forward to all veterinary schools.

CHIC – 65,000 # issued, 1700 new since November. 141 breeds, 12K DNA bank deposits (350 new) from 155 breeds. 45 breeds have 50+ samples and 31 have 100+ samples.

AVMA – Bill Newman (AKC Board Member) - Communication with them has 100% dried up. Keith has stopped pursuing communications. The up coming  PUPS legislation may be a means to reach out to them again and to begin to rekindle correspondence. PUPS will again attempt to regulate those who sell directly to consumer through the use of the internet who breed 50 or more puppies. This # does include co-owned litters so in many cases could have impact of breeders from within the fancy. Shelia Goffe (AKC Government Relations) has been consistently working with them. Need to confirm that AKC staff will be presenting award at summer AVMA annual meeting. CA has pet store bill pending that would prevent them from selling dogs. There is a tie to mandatory S/N so right now vets are opposed.

CHF – Lee Arnold is the newly elected President. For next 6 weeks CBS Jumbotron in Times Square will run 8x per day a CHF bulletin with donation solicitation. There is also a text to donate campaign ongoing. Text DOG to 20222 to donate $5. 95 strong preliminary proposals came in for this years grant review program. It is very nice to have such a good field to select from for full proposal review. 

Bloat Survey – Update from Carmen Battaglia, Journal peer review ongoing. Expect June / July publication. 

Breeder of Merit Program- ( John Lyons and Dave Roberts ) Started October 1, 2010. To date 3,500 breeders have signed up. Of the 29,000 breeders in the fancy about 16,000 meet the qualifications. Expect to reach about 15,000 in 2011. Policing the program will be complaint driven. Individuals and or parent clubs can notify the AKC if they feel individuals are in the program that are not meeting the required criteria. Reminder that this is designed to be an inclusive program intended to include the majority of breeders in the fancy. Not intended to be used to point fingers and dived the fancy. Likely to be silver and Gold levels added in the future. As it stands now it does meet the initial objective, which was to distinguish the breeders in the fancy from commercial breeders and back yard breeders. Harvey and Eddie both reiterated their concern for lack of teeth in the health component. They felt we should be working on next phase with more health testing and parentage DNA requirement so it will be ready to drop in place at end of first year. It was suggested that a subcommittee be set up og Health and Parent Clubs members to get started on this. AKC is randomly checking / verifying applicants to ensure requirements are met to support statistical compliance rate of 95% or greater. 

Global Health Initiatives – We need to get a handle on what other countries and kennel Clubs are doing collectively in terms of health requirements and or standards revisions. Europe is making health testing absolute requirement for registration. They also have an Accredited breeder Program. In Europe it is most often a Parent Club that issues registrations, as opposed to a central organization like they are done here in USA.

HSUS- Has been working diligently in their efforts to continue to be seen as the expert in Animal issues. They are hosting a conference in April “ The Pure bred paradox”. AKC will send a few Veterinarians as speakers from CHF. Fully expect to be misquoted and for things to be taken out of context, but cannot afford to not attend either. Need to be proactive in getting our message out at this conference. U Penn is a sponsor and they were ones to push for us to be included.

New Business – Wikipedia has a definition of AKC and health that is less than flattering. This committee worked on revised language along with Parent Club Committee. Suggestions were then submitted to Jim Crowley. He and staff are researching best way to get our updates to stay. Our revisions reverted almost instantly to original content. 

Health Conference- To be held in St Louis Aug 12-14th. This year’s emphasis will be on Cancer.

Purina Parent Club program- Reminder that weight circles can be used to raise several million dollars for Parent Clubs.

Mon 3:40 PM General Caucus

Caucus this quarter was dedicated to Q&A for board candidates. I am going tolist the questions here. If you have particular interest in hearing how a candidate answered please contact me. About half the questions were addressed by all the candidates. The other half had 3 or 4 candidates respond.

1) Would you define “ responsible breeder”

2) Downsizing within AKC has lead to decreased field reps- what do you feel the negative implications of this will be?

3) Comment on the new club approval moratorium.

4) Where do you see the AKC in 5 years?

5) With the AKC’s financial troubles what do you see as the necessary new directions and ideas exactly?

6) What do you have to say about the perception that AKC events are elitist?

7) What can be done to get back the breeders who left AKC for other registries?

8) How would you Improve board and Delegate Body communications?

9) How can we prepare for HSUS April conference on the “Purebred Paradox”?

10) What do you think of implementing an AKC community manager as a voluntary position within each state to help coordinate and spread the AKC message?

Mon 5:00 PM Crop & Dock discussion: 

This session was basically a get ready for state bills to be filed in 2011. HSUS has made statements that it is going to be a mainline item for them this year. NY bill has been refilled. It had no support last session. Inquiry needs to be completed to see where it stands this session. General discussion on being prepared for new legislation being filed took place.

Tues 7 AM legislative Caucus :

General discussion of what is going on around the country with new legislative sessions winding up. Next, each board candidate was given a few minutes to share his or her thoughts on the ongoing efforts on legislative front and what they believe they could do to help these efforts if elected.
Tues 8:30 AM Forum: Finance 101 by Jim Stevens ( AKC CFO )

Jim gave a fairly through overview of the AKC’s consolidated financial statement. 

Profit and loss statements / audits AKC’s auditor is KPMG (one of the Big Four) / balance sheets

Controlled affiliates


CAR Companion Animal Recovery


Humane Fund


PAC Political Action Committee

Non-controlled affiliates


CHF Canine Health Foundation


Museum of the Dog

Tues 10:15 AM General Delegates Meeting: 

Board Elections- after the first round of ballots there were no candidates elected as nobody received a majority vote. 391 ballots cast so 198 would be a majority. After second round all 3 seats were filled ( Battaglia / Amen / Gladstone). 394 ballots cast so 198 was majority.









First ballot

Second ballot

Robert Amen – Port Chester Obediance Training Club   

191


230

Dr. Carmen Battaglia- German shepherd Club of America
183


202

Karen Burgess- Greater Clark County Kennel Club

96


41

Steven Gladstone- Greater Naples Dog Club


192


223

Kenneth Marden- German Shorthaired Pointer Club 

137


119

John L. Ronald – Samoyed Club of America


150


139

Daniel Smyth, Esq. – Burlington County Kennel Club

104


78

New Delegates Seated-

R. Adams, Lexington, MA, to represent Concord Dog Training Club 

David S. Bagaley, Gibsonia, PA, to represent Central Beagle Club 

Dominic P. DiBalsi, Germansville, PA, to represent Lehigh Valley Kennel Club

Sandra Frei, Woodinville, WA, to represent Seattle Kennel Club 

John D. French, Miami, FL, to represent County-Wide Dog Training Club 

Dennis J. Gallant, Springfield, TN, to represent Penn Ridge Kennel Club 

Steven D. Gladstone, Mount Pocono, PA, to represent Greater Naples Dog Club 

Pat Grossman, Wilmette, IL, to represent Skokie Valley Kennel Club 

Ellen Hardin, Custer, WI, to represent Golden Retriever Club of America 

Michael A. Jackson, North Salem, NY, to represent Westchester Kennel Club 

Karolynn McAteer, Pinehurst, NC, to represent Irish Setter Club of America 

John Mandeville, Somerset, NJ, to represent Soft Coated Wheaten Terrier Club of America 

Julian Prager, Zionsville, PA, to represent Central Florida Kennel Club 

Joyce Rowland, Rancho Santa Fe, CA, to represent Australian Cattle Dog Club of America

Patricia C. Sarles, Whippany, NJ, to represent Twin Brooks Kennel Club 

Kathryn Taylor, Ogden, UT, to represent Mount Ogden Kennel Club 

Michael L. Van Tassell, Salt Lake City, UT, to represent Intermountain Kennel Club 

Madelyn B. Yelton, Elkton, MD, to represent Del Bay Retriever Club

Chairman’s Report (Ron Menaker)

The Blue Grass Coursing Club and Greyhound Association of Northern Georgia hosted the first AKC Coursing Ability tests at the end of February. This new Titling event, which tests the dog's ability to course, opens up the fun of lure coursing to beyond sight hounds to all dogs, purebreds and mixed-breeds. 28 breeds participated from Corgi’s to Newfoundland’s. First title went to a Belgian Tervuren. 

In Agility the creation of the Preferred Agility Championship title, or PACH will take effect July 1st. Dogs must achieve a minimum of 750 championship points and 20 double qualifying scores from the Excellent Standard and Jumpers with Weave classes to obtain the championship. The PACH title is also retroactive, so that any dog that met the requirements prior to July 1st, 2011 will have the PACH prefix added to their AKC registered name in the registration database.

The first Master Agility Champion mixed-breed dog, “Prince Doggie,” a five-year-old from Michigan completed the MACH title requirements on February 20th at a trial in Dexter, Michigan. This title came just ten months after Canine Partners Program enrollees became eligible to compete in AKC Agility, Obedience and Rally trials. Completed by a first time dog owner.

President’s Report (Denis Sprung)-

2010 was a year to celebrate the core fancy and our organization. In spite of the challenging economic conditions, passionate breeders, exhibitors, judges, handlers and clubs combined with a dedicated Board, Delegate body and staff led by John Lyons, Jim Stevens and Jim Crowley were able to achieve numerous initiatives to enhance the American Kennel Club. We thank each and every one for the part they played. The achievements do not alter the fact that revenues declined.

Agility is seeing almost one million entries. The Parent Club Performance Program was launched acknowledging titles earned in breed-specific events held by Parent Clubs. The first of which was the man tracking title by the Bloodhound Club of America. An Endurance Earthdog title is now being awarded as well as the Retriever Master National Hunter title. The Grand Champion program began in May and can be attributed to 40 thousand additional entries in Breed. This is especially meaningful in Conformation where entries have been declining, despite AKC's aggregate total having increased. To address this, we have pilot programs being refined, 4-6 Month Beginner Puppy Competition and an Open Show designed to attract new exhibitors and puppies. Another pilot program is the owner/handler series to showcase Owner/Handlers competing against their peers, offering more fun with your dogs.

To salute our core constituency, the owners of the first ten Grand Champions in each breed were presented with special medallions. We have already enhanced the program by launching a Grand Champion ranking system to acknowledge them. 

AKC/Eukanuba National Championship was on a major network for the first time. It premiered on ABC and was viewed by our largest audience in ten years. In publications, a new campaign, Weekly Winners Gallery, generated immediate acceptance. It is circulated weekly to over 100,000 and includes recognition of our Bred-By-Exhibitor Gold and Silver recipients. 

The Business Development department's latest accomplishment resulted in welcoming The Hartford Insurance Company as the sponsor of CGC and the STAR Puppy Program. Hartford stands with us in promoting responsible dog ownership and offers auto and home insurance to AKC owners of all breeds.

The standalone Meet the Breeds Program managed by Gina DiNardo and Michael Canalizo and presented by Pet Partners Healthcare Plan welcomed over 30,000 dog lovers to the Javits Center. 165 Parent clubs participated. Thanks to the communication department's Christina Carey and Lisa Peterson, there were over 700 million media impressions, establishing the largest outreach in our history. Independent consultants report this public relations effort as a $10 million advertising value to AKC. Social media was implemented to start the conversation utilizing Facebook, Youtube and Twitter, for which we created Tweet the Breeds.

In Aug the Parent Club Conference, sponsored by AKC, AKC CAR and Eukanuba took place and was an unqualified success. Also related to Parent Clubs in 2010 was the expansion of our archives to accommodate the ongoing volume of material submitted.

The initial James S. Holt Memorial Award for Promotion of Responsible Dog Ownership in Legislation was presented to Texas representative Edmund Kuempel. The North Carolina Federation of Dog Clubs was the recipient of the first Walter Bebout Award for leadership in the area of canine legislation.

Heroes from across the country received the annual AKC Humane Fund awards for canine excellence. Also, the Barkfest at Bonhams assisted the fund in providing grants to Parent Club rescue organizations and women's shelters.

The 2010 Lifetime Achievement Awards were presented at our December meeting to James J. Ham, Walter F. Goodman, and Joann Frier-Murza.

In celebration of our dedicated breeders, October saw the launch of the Breeder of Merit program.

We further honored breeders at the AKC/Eukanuba National Championship where we awarded the AKC Breeder of the Year in all seven groups and to Debbie Butt who won the top award.

Financial Report (CFO-Jim Stevens)-    Total annual revenues for 2010 of $56.3 million were 7% below the prior year. 2010’s total operating expenses of $56.7 million were 2% less than 2009. This resulted in an operating deficit of $413,000 for last year. Our investments generated a gain of $6.5 million or 10% in 2010. Registrations down 2.8 million, royalties down 800 thousand and pedigree sales down 450 thousand. 273 thousand litters registered which is down 12% from 2009. Registrations were down 13%. This is the first year that registration funds did not cover the loss seen by events – $3.5 million short. Digital media revenue was up 103%. Operating expenses had 1.1 million decrease or 2%. Majority was in payroll decreases.

By-law votes and first readings-  

The first vote was on the proposed amendments to Chapter 10 and Chapter 15, Section 1, of the Rules Applying to Dog Shows, Duties and Responsibilities of Show Veterinarians, and Protests Against Dogs. The amendments were brought forward by the Delegate Dog Show Rules Committee. This would, in Chapter 10, update the requirements for show veterinarians to better accommodate on-call veterinarians and require clubs to inform them of their duties. In Chapter 15, this amendment would include the Event Committee in the process of removing dogs from the show, and eliminate the requirement for a form, and to assign the fiscal responsibility for veterinary expenses. The Board recommended its approval. By recommendation of the Delegate Dog Show Rules Committee, the proposal was further amended without objection. ..."of the event" was struck and "where treatment is provided" was inserted. There were two-thirds in the affirmative and the amendment was adopted.

The next vote was on the proposed amendment to Chapter 2, Section 4, of Rules Applying to Dog Shows, Making Application to Hold a Dog Show. The proposed amendment was brought forward by the Delegate Dog Show Rules Committee. This amendment would create a common deadline for the application and judges' panel in an effort to reduce confusion by clubs. There were two-thirds in the affirmative and the amendment was adopted.

The amendment to Article VI, Section 5, new paragraph, of the Charter and Bylaws of the American Kennel Club, which was to have been read at the meeting, is going back to the Board for modification.

Amendment read to Article VII, Section 1, of the Charter and Bylaws of the American Kennel Club. The amendment would make AKC Board members who have served two consecutive terms ineligible for reelection for the length of one four-year term. This amendment was brought forward by the Greater Collin Kennel Club. The AKC Board of Directors has made no recommendation. It will be published in two issues of the AKC Gazette and you will be asked to vote on it at the June 2011 meeting.

Community Achievement Awards-  Each honoree receives an AKC Certificate of Recognition and the AKC donates $1,000 to each honoree's club or federation. This quarters recipients are, Cindy Bundy of the Staffordshire Bull Terrier Club of America, Delegate Stephanie Crawford, and the Borzoi Club of America, Delegate, Barbara O'Neill.
AKC Staff Recognition-  Daphna Straus, Assistant Vice President of Business Development

Mary Burch, Director of the Canine Good Citizens Program. Charles H. Kniefel Chief Information Officer. The AKC Publications department was the recipient of five awards at the Dog Writers Association of America's Awards banquet on Sunday, February 13th, including Best All-Breed Magazine for the AKC Gazette and Best Yearbook, Annual or Special Publication, for the 125th anniversary issue of the AKC Gazette. 

40 years of Delegate Service-  William H. Blair & Stanley S. Saltzman.

AKC Public Service announcements- Lisa Peterson, AKC Director of Communications presented an AKC PSA. Ms. Peterson spoke as follows: Each year The American Kennel Club runs a TV commercial during the AKC/Eukanuba National Championship, the Kennel Club of Philadelphia's National Dog Show and, of course, Westminster. Our commercials are part of our continued effort to educate the public about the benefits of AKC registration as well as our commitment to our mission of promoting responsible dog ownership. Here is the TV spot we ran during Westminster called "Words" which is currently being updated. The rest of our TV commercials and TV PSAs, Public Service announcements, are located on AKC.org in the Press Center under Advertising. These are available for you to use for your own club to promote your events.

